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MEMO

TO: Freeport Town Council

FROM: Peter Joseph, Town Manager

DATE: 06/16/22

RE: Ordinance Chapter 44 — Pinball and Video Machine Ordinance

Over the past several months, we have been reviewing and discussing several “antiquated” ordinances
contained within the Town Code of Ordinances that offer little benefit to the Town, yet are potential
obstacles to business and economic development at some level within the Town. Staff feels that Ordinance
Chapter 44, which essentially regulates coin-operated video game and pinball machines, is an ordinance that

serves little purpose in today’s Freeport and should be considered for repeal by the Town Council.

From the 1940’s until the 1970s and even the 1980s, pinball machines were considered by many
governmental entities to be morally “questionable”, and many localities prohibited or regulated them due to
their occasional use as gambling devices. That perception has changed to such a degree in modern society
that classic pinball machines and retro video game console arcades are now becoming desirable and sought

after uses to add to a municipality’s mix of entertainment businesses.

Additionally, Ordinance Chapter 44 uses a “good moral character” test, which has been identified as a
potentially discriminatory test that can be biased both racially and economically.

From a revenue standpoint, Chapter 44 could theoretically generate significant revenue for the Town by
imposing licensing fees on a “per game” basis. However - there has not been any revenue from this source
in the budget for atleast 10 years, as there are not any active pinball or video game arcades in Freeport. It
could be argued that these licensing fees are high enough where they could play a factor in dissuading a
potential retro video game arcade from locating in Freeport. For example, an arcade with 50 games or
consoles would pay an annual licensing fee of $5,000 to the Town. This licensing fee does not appear to be
justified by any significant cost to Town operations that would be generated by the presence of a video
game or pinball arcade.



Amended April, 1999

CHAPTER 44

PINBALL AND VIDEO MACHINE ORDINANCE




Amended April, 1999




Amended April, 1999



Amended April, 1999



